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EXECUTIVE  

MANAGEMENT TEAM  
SCIENCE MEETING  

 

Minutes of AFBI Executive Management Team (EMT) 

SCIENCE MEETING 

Held in Boardroom, Newforge and MS Teams 

on Tuesday 21 November 2023 
 

Present: 

Dr Stanley McDowell, Chief Executive Officer  

Prof Elizabeth Magowan, Director of Sustainable Agri-Food Sciences Division  

Dr Alastair Douglas, Director of Veterinary Sciences Division  

Mr Ivor Johnston, Interim Director of Finance and Corporate Affairs Division 
 

In Attendance:  

Dr Matt Service, Principal Scientific Officer, Fisheries and Aquatics Ecosystems Branch 

Ms Fiona McElroy, Head of Research Support Office (RSO) 

Ms Cliona Burke, Research Support, RSO (Item 6.3) 

Dr David McCleery, Science Strategy Lead 

Mr James Adams, AFBI Secretariat 

 

1. Welcome and Introduction ACTION 

   

 The CEO welcomed everyone to the meeting in particular Dr Service who was 

deputising for Mr Pieter-Jan SchÖn. 

 

   

2. Apologies  

   

 An apology was received from Mr Pieter-Jan SchÖn, Director of Environment 

and Marine Sciences Division. 

 

   

3. Conflict of Interests Declaration  

   

 There were no conflict of interests declared.  

   

4. Draft Minutes from the Previous Meeting held on 5 September 2023  

   

 The minutes of the previous meeting held on 5 September 2023 were 

accepted as an accurate and fair representation of the meeting.   

 

   



Final 

2 

5. Actions Arising from EMT Science Meeting held on 5 September 2023  

   

 EMT noted the actions, as per the action sheet had been completed or formed 

part of the agenda except for the following: 

 

   

5.1 Delivery of Research Projects (Item 5)  

   

 Prof Magowan informed EMT that she and Ms McElroy had met to discuss the 

delivery of projects. Good progress has been made with new oversight and 

management processes in place. Almost all DAERA/DAFM projects are now 

showing a ‘Green’ RAG status. A discussion paper is expected for the next EMT 

Science meeting. 

 

 

FMcE/EM 

   

6. Research Support Office (RSO)  

   

6.1 RSO Update  

   

 Ms McElroy updated EMT on RSO activities including the following: 

 

• Six full proposals at a value of 2.35m to AFBI have been submitted to the 

UK Research and Innovation (UKRI) Land use for net zero (LUNZ) call. It 

should be noted that this competition has attracted many applications 

and is highly competitive. 

• Three new DAERA/DAFM projects have been recently approved. The CEO 

commented on the process regarding the receipt of letters of offer and 

Ms McElroy will follow up on this to ensure a consistent process. 

• Elaine Groom, along with colleagues from VSD, attended a ‘One Health 

Conference’ in Brussels on 13 November 2023. AFBI’s participation was 

very successful as influenced by the comprehensive preparation in 

advance of attendance. There are a number of short videos available on 

social media outlining AFBI’s expertise in this area. 

• Ms McElroy provided an update on Peace Plus and will facilitate a 

workshop with EMT in forthcoming weeks to review AFBI’s participation 

across the relevant Peace Plus themes.  

• Grading of two additional posts on Research Engagement and Impact 

have been undertaken. Ms McElroy is liaising with AFBI People & Culture 

on the recruitment strategy for these posts. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FMcE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FMcE 

   

6.2 Research Integrity  

   

 Ms McElroy gave a presentation entitled ‘Concordat Integrity & Research 

Development’. The Concordat on Research Integrity is the UK’s national policy 
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statement and it sets out the five commitments that those engaged in 

research must make to ensure their work is underpinned by the highest 

standards of rigour and integrity. The Concordat also aims to provide a 

framework for good research conduct and governance. 

 

Ms McElroy highlighted some processes that AFBI already has in place to meet 

some of the commitments but other areas would need addressed such as 

developing an organisational policy on ethics. EMT was content in principle 

especially given the increasing emphasis on research integrity by funders and 

partners. There was also a discussion on how this would interface with 

ISO9001 accreditation and if there was significant overlap. Ms McElroy will 

arrange a meeting with the Head of the Quality Assurance Unit at VSD to 

discuss. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FMcE 

   

6.3 AFBI PHD Scholarships  

   

 The CEO welcomed Ms Burke to the meeting, and she provided EMT with an 

update on the review of PhD Studentship Paperwork in AFBI. A paper was also 

tabled on the subject, and this will be forwarded to the Secretariat for records. 

 

Ms Burke outlined the documentation in place for PHD student placements 

from various partners including QUB, industry and DAERA funded PHDs. 

Considerable effort has gone into developing forms and streamlining the 

process with partners and with work also ongoing to put forms in place with 

Ulster University. Agreed templates are now completed by RSO legal team 

and shared with PHD partners for signature once the RSO has been made 

aware of the student placement. Forms for the recent PHD researcher intake 

are still to be formally agreed and it was noted that a contract management 

meeting is to be held with QUB on 7 December 2023. 

 

Ms Burke has also undertaken an exercise to identify current PhD students 

within AFBI including an assessment of any documentation gaps. She has 

attended a number of Branch meetings to discuss the PhD Studentship 

process. This approach helps to reduce e-mail traffic and encourage 

engagement with the RSO. In response to a question on the impact this has 

had on the overall PHD database, it was noted that, as records are updated, 

there had been a reduction in overall numbers of current PHD students and 

the exercise has also identified that some PHD students are not physically on 

AFBI sites. 

 

The CEO mentioned the importance of demonstrating outcomes and impact 

of the PHD Programme within AFBI and if any significant contributions could 

 

 

FMcE 
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be incorporated into AFBI publications. This will be considered in the new year 

on completion of the census. 

   

7. Divisional Reports  

   

 Prof Magowan and Dr Douglas provided an overview of the reports presented 

at today’s meeting and Dr Service provided a verbal update on key items. The 

CEO was disappointed to note the level of reporting from some Divisions and 

particular Heads of Branch. He asked the Directors to ensure that there is 

more detailed reporting going forward.  

 

EMT discussed the work to support DAERA and the Northern Ireland 

Environment Agency (NIEA) on the situation at Lough Neagh. Substantial work 

in this area is expected to continue in the future and EMT accepted that there 

is a need to clarify the funding categorisation of any future work in this area. 

Prof Magowan will arrange a meeting to discuss this further.  

 

 

 

Dir 

 

 

 

 

 

EM 

   

8. DAERA Delivery (E&I) Update  

   

 Prof Magowan informed EMT that the outturns on E&I for 2023/24 Quarter 2 

are being analysed. A number of CORA reports were run and it is hoped that, 

depending on analysis, a dual process for quarter 3 reporting will not be 

required. It is also proposed that Change Request Forms (CRF) will be included 

onto the CORA platform.  

 

The CEO referred to the varying level of reports from previous E&I projects, 

particularly at the Annual Report stage. He asked that a paper be provided on 

E&I governance to ensure that EMT has collective oversight on the process. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EM 

   

9. DAERA Delivery (AWP)   

   

 Dr Douglas informed EMT that he had just received a draft report in relation 

to AWP 2023/24 Quarter 2 updates. He is making some comments and will 

refer these back to the relevant divisional business manager. Dr Douglas was 

content at this stage that the vast majority of AWP work is on course but he 

has requested more detail in certain areas for inclusion in the report. He will 

provide EMT with a copy of the mid-year report in due course. 

 

The CEO asked for an update around delivery of Non-AWP work. Prof 

Magowan is updating the Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) and Ms 

Murphy, AFBI’s Head of financial costing, is taking forward the reporting in this 

area. 

 

 

 

 

AD 
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10. Science Strategy Update  

   

 Dr McCleery provided EMT with an update on the development of AFBI’s 

Science Strategy.  

 

During his presentation he outlined the key points from the information 

gathering exercises and Science Strategy Working Group (SSWG) discussions 

on the following: 

 

• Talent Management 

• Horizon Scanning / Foresight  

• Centres of Expertise 

 

Dr McCleery informed EMT that he had met with AFBI People and Culture 

representatives and was awaiting their feedback. The CEO stated that it was 

important that talent management matters are reflected at a high level in 

AFBI’s Science Strategy as operational matters will be taken forward under 

AFBI’s People Strategy. 

 

In relation to next steps and ‘Centres of Expertise’, Prof Magowan advised that 

the Head of AFBI Analytics, Ms Chisholm, has commenced work in this area 

and it was agreed that Dr McCleery would liaise with her on this matter. 

 

In discussing the future prioritisation of work, it was noted that the Science 

Strategy will act as a starting point with the action plan arising from the 

strategy, coupled with a rolling review of scientific areas of work, determining 

the detail to aid future scientific direction. 

 

Early work has commenced on the drafting of the AFBI Science Strategy and 

Dr McCleery will provide a copy of the Content Manager link, referred to in his 

presentation, to EMT. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DMcC 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DMcC 

   

11. Soil Nutrient Health Scheme  

   

 Dr Service advise that 10k samples have now been collected as part of zone 2 

of the Soil Nutrient Health Scheme. Processes are also in place to increase 

sample collection. 
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12. Green Growth Capital Spend and Update  

   

 Prof Magowan advised that a dedicated resource is currently working on the 

development of the business case around ‘Living Landscape’ and she will be 

arranging meetings with key staff in this area. 

 

The CEO reminded attendees that business cases on Green Growth needed 

to be developed by the end of the financial year if there is any prospect of 

obtaining funding and committing expenditure in 2024/25. 

 

   

13. Update on Partnership and Collaborations (QUB/CAFRE)  

   

 Prof Magowan advised that there was nothing substantial to report. 

 

Members of EMT had recently attended an event at Ulster University which 

had been very useful. Ms McElroy informed EMT that she will be organising a 

reciprocal visit to AFBI in the new year. 

 

   

14. Impact Booklet & Science Outlook Conference  

   

 Prof Magowan informed EMT that work is ongoing to put together a list of 

articles in a standardised format for inclusion in the AFBI Impacts Booklet. The 

design phase has started and the document is expected to be drafted by the 

current deadline of December 2023. 

 

It was noted that the AFBI Science Outlook Conference in 2024 is to be 

structured into smaller targeted subjects and the format and layout of the 

events is being taken forward in conjunction with AFBI Corporate 

Communications. 

 

   

15. Any Other Business  

   

15.1 Centre for Innovation in Livestock (CIEL Meeting)  

   

 Prof Magowan informed EMT that she and Mr Johnston will be attending a 

CIEL meeting in London on 5 December 2023. A short paper outlining AFBI’s 

position is to be provided to CIEL in advance of the meeting. A draft copy will 

be issued to the CEO. 

 

 

EM 
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15.2 Public Sector Research Establishments (PSRE) / Strategic Cost Model (SCM) 

Update 

 

   

 Prof Magowan sought an update on the position in relation to SCM meetings. 

It was noted that the audit of the 2022-23 Annual Report and accounts had 

taken priority, but now that the exercise is completed, Ms Murphy, Head of 

Financial Costing, is taking this forward and an update will be provided at the 

next EMT Finance meeting. 

 

   

15.3 SAFSD Restructuring Proposal  

   

 Prof Magowan referred to the proposal that she had presented at the 

previous meeting regarding some restructuring within the Division. The CEO 

stated that he was content with the concept but that the finer detail and 

proposed titles needed revised. Prof Magowan will circulate and updated 

paper for CEO approval. 

 

 

 

EM 

   

16. Date of Next Meeting – Tuesday 13 February 2024  
 


